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USDA Announces Pandemic Assistance for Timber 
Harvesters and Haulers 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is providing up to $200 million to provide relief to 
timber harvesting and timber hauling businesses that have experienced losses due to COVID-
19 as part of USDA’s Pandemic Assistance for Producers initiative. Loggers and truckers can 
apply for assistance through USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) July 22 through Oct. 15, 
2021. The Pandemic Assistance for Timber Harvesters and Haulers program (PATHH) is 
administered by FSA in partnership with the U.S. Forest Service. 

The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2021, authorized this critical assistance for the timber 
industry. Timber harvesting and hauling businesses that have experienced a gross revenue 
loss of at least 10% during the period of Jan. 1 and Dec. 1, 2020, compared to the period of 
Jan. 1 and Dec. 1, 2019, are encouraged to apply. 

Program Details 

To be eligible for payments, individuals or legal entities must be a timber harvesting or timber 
hauling business where 50% or more of its gross revenue is derived from one or more of the 
following: 

• Cutting timber. 
• Transporting timber. 
• Processing of wood on-site on the forest land (chipping, grinding, converting to 

biochar, cutting to smaller lengths, etc.). 

Payments will be based on the applicant’s gross revenue received from Jan. 1, 2019, through 
Dec. 1, 2019, minus gross revenue received from Jan. 1, 2020, through Dec. 1, 2020, 
multiplied by 80%. FSA will issue an initial payment equal to the lesser of the calculated 
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payment amount or $2,000 as applications are approved. A second payment will be made 
after the signup period has ended based upon remaining PATHH funds. 

The maximum amount that a person or legal entity may receive directly is $125,000. 

Applying for Assistance 

Loggers and truckers can apply for PATHH beginning on July 22 by completing form FSA-
1118, Pandemic Assistance for Timber Harvesters and Haulers Program application, and 
certifying to their gross revenue for 2019 and 2020 on the application. Additional 
documentation may be required. Visit farmers.gov/pathh for more information on how to apply. 

Applications can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service Center nationwide by 
mail, fax, hand delivery, or via electronic means. To find a local FSA office, loggers and 
truckers can visit farmers.gov/service-locator. They can also call 877-508-8364 to speak 
directly with a USDA employee ready to offer assistance. 

 

Applying for NAP Payments 
The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides financial assistance to 
you for crops that aren’t eligible for crop insurance to protect against lower yields or crops 
unable to be planted due to natural disasters including freeze, hail, excessive moisture, 
excessive wind or hurricanes, flood, excessive heat and qualifying drought (includes native 
grass for grazing), among others. 

In order to participate, you must obtain NAP coverage for the crop year by the applicable 
deadline using form CCC-471 “Application for Coverage” and pay the service fee. Application 
closing dates vary by crop. Producers are also required to submit an acceptable crop acreage 
report. Additionally, NAP participants must provide: 

• The quantity of all harvested production of the crop in which the producer held an 
interest during the crop year 

• The disposition of the harvested crop, such as whether it is marketable, unmarketable, 
salvaged or used differently than intended 

• Acceptable crop production records (when requested by FSA) 

Producers who fail to report acreage and production information for NAP-covered crops could 
see reduced or zero NAP assistance. These reports are used to calculate the approved yield. 

If your NAP-covered crops are affected by a natural disaster, notify your FSA office by 
completing Part B of form CCC-576 “Notice of Loss and Application for Payment.” This must 
be completed within 15 calendar days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses 
become apparent or 15 days of the final harvest date. For hand-harvested crops and certain 
perishable crops, you must notify FSA within 72 hours of when a loss becomes apparent. 

To receive benefits, you must also complete Parts D, E, F and G of the CCC-576 “Notice of 
Loss and Application for Payment” within 60 days of the last day of coverage for the crop year 
for any NAP covered crops. The CCC-576 requires acceptable appraisal information. 
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Producers must provide evidence of production and note whether the crop was marketable, 
unmarketable, salvaged or used differently than intended. 

Eligible crops must be commercially produced agricultural commodities for which crop 
insurance is not available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, 
vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

For more information on NAP, contact your local County USDA Service Center or 
visit fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

USDA Offers Options for Signing and Sharing 
Documents Online 
Farmers and ranchers working with USDA’s Farm Service Agency or Natural Resources 
Conservation Service can now sign and share documents online in just a few clicks. By using 
Box or OneSpan, producers can digitally complete business transactions without leaving their 
homes or agricultural operations. Both services are free, secure, and available for multiple 
FSA and NRCS programs. 

Box is a secure, cloud-based site where FSA or NRCS documents can be managed and 
shared. Producers who choose to use Box can create a username and password to access 
their secure Box account, where documents can be downloaded, printed, manually signed, 
scanned, uploaded, and shared digitally with Service Center staff. This service is available to 
any FSA or NRCS customer with access to a mobile device or computer with printer 
connectivity. 

OneSpan is a secure eSignature solution for FSA and NRCS customers. Like Box, no 
software downloads or eAuthentication is required for OneSpan. Instead, producers interested 
in eSignature through OneSpan can confirm their identity through two-factor authentication 
using a verification code sent to their mobile device or a personalized question and answer. 
Once identity is confirmed, documents can be reviewed and e-signed through OneSpan via 
the producer’s personal email address. Signed documents immediately become available to 
the appropriate Service Center staff. 

Box and OneSpan are both optional services for customers interested in improved efficiency 
in signing and sharing documents with USDA, and they do not replace existing systems using 
eAuthentication for digital signature. Instead, these tools provide additional digital options for 
producers to use when conducting business with FSA or NRCS. 

USDA Service Center staff are available to help producers get started with Box and OneSpan 
through a few simple steps. Please visit farmers.gov/service-locator to find your local office 
and let Service Center staff know you’re interested in signing and sharing documents through 
these new features. In most cases, one quick phone call will be all that is needed to initiate the 
process. 
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Visit farmers.gov/mydocs to learn more about Box and OneSpan, steps for getting started, 
and additional resources for conducting business with USDA online. 

To learn more about program flexibilities and Service Center status during the coronavirus 
pandemic, visit farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

Gear Up for the 2021 Hurricane Season: Prepare 
and Recover with USDA 
Hurricane season is underway, and it lasts until November 30. The National Oceanic and 
Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) predicts that the 2021 hurricane season will be above 
normal in the Atlantic and produce 13 to 20 named storms with six to 10 hurricanes and three 
to five major hurricanes.  The eastern Pacific hurricane season will produce 12 to 18 named 
storms, with five to 10 hurricanes and two to five major hurricanes. 

USDA is here to help you prepare for and recover from hurricane events. 

Take precautions to prepare and protect your family and operation. 

• Develop an Emergency Plan - Ensure your household and employees know your 
hurricane plan, including meeting points, emergency contact lists, and alternate 
evacuation routes in case infrastructure is damaged. 

• Remove Debris and Secure Large Objects - Clean out culverts, ditches, and other 
drainage areas, especially before and during peak hurricane season to reduce water 
damage. Most injuries to animals, people, or structures during a hurricane are caused 
by flying objects. To lessen the risk, minimize the presence of equipment, supplies, 
and debris that may become airborne during high winds or encountered in 
floodwaters. 

• Secure Important Records and Documents - Pre- and post-hurricane 
documentation is extremely important for insurance compensation and recovery 
assistance. You’ll want to have thorough records of damages and losses sustained on 
your farm as well as documentation of your cleanup and recovery efforts. 
 
It is critical to document inventory of farm buildings, vehicles, equipment, and livestock 
before a disaster occurs. Take photos, videos, or make written lists with descriptions. 
Keep copies of this inventory in multiple places: computer, off-site in a safe location, 
and on a cloud-based server where information is transmitted and saved weekly. 

• Know Your Insurance Options - Regularly review your insurance policies with your 
agent to be sure you have adequate coverage, including flood insurance, for your 
facilities, vehicles, farm buildings, crops and livestock. Note, there are limitations on 
how soon insurance coverage will take effect. Generally, insurance policies will not 
cover damage if the policy was not in place before a disaster. 
 
For counties within or adjacent to the area of sustained hurricane-force winds, the 
Risk Management Agency’s (RMA) Hurricane Insurance Protection – Wind Index 
(HIP-WI) covers a portion of your underlying crop insurance policy’s deductible. HIP-
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WI covers 70 crops and is available in counties near the Gulf of Mexico, the Atlantic, 
and Hawaii. 

• Gather Supplies - Have drinking water, canned food, a generator, batteries, a 
flashlight, and fuel available in case you lose power. For widespread outages, credit 
and debit cards may not work, so have cash handy. 

• Access Real-time Emergency Information - Download the FEMA app for free on the 
App Store and Google Play for safety tips on what to do before, during, and after 
disasters. 

Learn more about how USDA can help you recover. 
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